
 

 

Bethlehem Landfill Committee Meeting Minutes 

 

Date:  Thursday, May 21, 2020, Via Zoom 

Time:  1:00 p.m. 

Location: Lower Saucon Township  

Attendance: Hanover Engineering: Scott Brown; Bethlehem Landfill: Astor Lawson & David Pannucci; 

Members: Hazem Hijazi; Staff Members: Leslie Huhn & Diane Palik; Council Liaison:   

Priscilla deLeon; Absent:  Neil Ortwein.  Thomas Carocci, Council member was also present.  

 

Mr. Pannucci reviewed the monthly tonnages for April: 
 

        February     March        April                                                         

MSW 23,895.47 23,525.30 27,660.89 

C&D 3,876.36 5,013.90 4,615.32 

Residual (Total) 1,560.39 2,413.10 1,415.94 

Asbestos 0.00 0.00 0.00 

Sewage Sludge (90/10) 90.60 99.10 160.57 

Out of State (Total) 20,829.83 23,125.10 (74%) 21,694.90 (64%) 

Recycle 11 (81%) 11 (91%) 13 (77%) 

 

Mrs. deLeon asked what were the other month’s average daily tonnage.  If you accepted everything according to 

the amount you could take, is that closer to the amount?  Mr. Pannucci said 1,375 is the quarterly average that they 

can do per day.  He doesn’t have that information in front of him where they stand but in the end of 2022, we need 

to be at that 1,375 per day.  Mr. Lawson said right now their quarterly average is at about 1,313 so they are still 

about 70 tons below for quarter two. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said there were six Form U’s from April 27 through May 19, 2020.  Mr. Brown said at the TCC 

meeting on Tuesday the committee was wondering if there was any DEP policies on the COVID waste, anything 

special we should know about.  Mr. Pannucci said they never got anything from the DEP in regards to any special 

handling procedures or policies in place.  They really haven’t taken any waste from anything that was COVID 

labeled.  The guys are on the lookout for any medical waste that is coming in the normal loads they receive.  If they 

do find anything that is out of place or something that needs to be handled as red bag waste, they will package it up 

in a bag and keep it in a lock box at the facility and properly dispose of it by an approved hauler.  That’s how they 

are handling it in-house.  Mrs. deLeon said no state guidelines, you are just kind of winging it?  Mr. Pannucci said 

they are not winging it.  They’ve had some discussions how to internally handle the waste and they are trying to be 

a little more cautious and if they see something in the loads, they get it properly removed. 

 

Mr. Hijazi said that’s a concern for the operational and health and safety of the employees.  Mr. Lawson said we 

have a responsibility to keep them safe and we are diligent about checking in with what they see.  If they see 

anything that is unsafe, we grab it and put it aside and store it separate and have it picked up by the proper handler.  

Mr. Hijazi said there is no concern that this virus could propagate through waste disposal, through long-term effect 

on the Township, it’s more of a person-to-person impact to the operators and people handling that stuff.  Mr. 

Pannucci said Astor and Phil have made a lot of changes here to protect the employees, whether it’s out in the field 

or in the day-to-day eating their lunch.  They are practicing social distancing and making sure things are clean so 

they don’t contract the virus.  That’s priority number one for them right now.  Mrs. deLeon said continue to be safe. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said Annual Groundwater Trend Analysis, second quarter sample event is scheduled for May 26 – 28, 

2020.  They dropped off the 4Q19 quarterly facility report at the Township office last week.  Mrs. deLeon said we 

just received this recently, isn’t it a little late.  Mr. Pannucci said with the virus, we haven’t been in the office and 

neither have most of your employees.  It’s been at their office, but they didn’t know how to get it to the Township 

so they communicated with the Township office to see how to get it over there.  Mrs. deLeon said the TCC’s had a 

meeting and it could have been reviewed.  Mr. Pannucci said with the virus, they work under different 

circumstances and a little more challenging.  When things get back to normal, they will get it to the Township on 

time.  Mrs. deLeon said how can you assure us that your day-to-day operations are running smoothly then.  Mr. 

Pannucci said he’s been working from home as he’s not a day-to-day operator, so he didn’t get you the binder.  
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Astor and everyone is working everyday as they normally would, so we have full competence the day-to-day 

operation is running just fine.  As far as getting the binder over there, it fell through the cracks on his end as he 

wasn’t in the office.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said they had a DEP meeting on April 24, 2020 with Jennifer Cimera of Solid Waste.  There were 

host municipal inspections by Scott Brown on May 7 and May 21, 2020. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said Commercial Waste Trucks in April were 2,687 trucks, 78 overweight’s, 62 warnings, and 16 

suspensions. Mrs. deLeon said the waste goes up and all these numbers usually go up with them. Again, you guys 

do a good job of trying to control the overweightness of the trucks, but once they get into your facility, they need to 

be logged in.  Mr. Carocci said if they are overweight, you wouldn’t want to send them back out.  Mrs. deLeon said 

it’s against the law to do that.  She’s complimenting the landfill as they have this policy in place forever of having 

the warnings and suspensions and trying to deter the drivers from coming in overweight.  She’s just throwing in a 

compliment.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said flare operations and gas collection, the April average flare flow was 3,023 SCFM.  Mr. Brown 

said another thing that came up at the TCC meeting was the complaints that get logged in to DEP, sometimes the 

people are calling after hours, and DEP doesn’t see them until the next morning, and right now they aren’t even in 

the office with the COVID to get the calls.  As we talked this morning, Astor mentioned having the residents call 

him directly and that could be in addition to letting the Township and DEP know.  Is there any way to leave that to 

the residents?  You can get there an hour after the call and the wind shifts and it could be gone.  One thought is they 

could call Mr. Lawson.  Mrs. deLeon said it’s a great idea but it’s hard enough to get the residents to make one 

phone call.  That would be great if they would do that.  Mr. Lawson said as long as they know that’s an option, they 

call the DEP and they feel like giving him a call, they are welcome to.  Mrs. deLeon said do we have that on our 

website.  Mrs. Huhn we’ll have to look.  If they are calling DEP after hours and don’t leave a message, or wait for 

the answering machine, then like Scott is saying, its days later, how do you investigate that?  If they can call and 

somebody is at the landfill, that’s more of real time response period.  People have called Mrs. deLeon but if they 

are days ago, it’s noted, but there’s not a way to investigate it.  Mrs. deLeon said most of the time she discovers 

these odor complaints on the Steel City Facebook page.  People aren’t happy about that.  When she calls DEP, it’s 

normally after 4 p.m. so they are gone by that time, and it’s intimidating when you call and you get an answering 

machine.  Mrs. Huhn said she doesn’t know how to alleviate that if they are posting on Facebook because it’s a 

closed group.  Mrs. deLeon said they say they called DEP and they are also letting the other residents know.  Mrs. 

Huhn said okay, it’s logged that way.  Mrs. deLeon said the landfill is already on that Facebook page.  Mr. Lawson 

said they have some people on that page.  Mrs. deLeon said she doesn’t know the answer.  If the resident doesn’t 

call DEP, there is no action done.   

 

Mr. Carocci said do we know how other landfills in the area handle odor complaints.  They call DEP obviously.  

Mr. Brown said when he used to take care of Chrin, they would call the Township and they would follow up with 

DEP to report it.  Because of DEP’s lack of response time, they are short-staffed too and don’t always get out there 

on a timely manner.  Mr. Carocci said did the Chrin Managers give out their personal cell phone numbers for 

residents to call.  Mr. Brown said he doesn’t know, it’s been a while since he’s been at the Chrin landfill, so he 

doesn’t remember.  Mrs. Huhn said we have on the website they should first call DEP, then also call the landfill.  

Mr. Pannucci said from the landfill perspective, if you look at the odor logs and the DEP log, there’s a large portion 

of the complaints happening during working hours where they could easily have had someone from the landfill 

jump in a truck and head right to that spot and see where it’s coming from and try to identify what’s going on and 

try to rectify the situation.  They definitely encourage communication of the residents to the landfill whether it’s 

during working hours or not.  If they don’t know about it in real time, there’s not much they can do about it.  Mrs. 

deLeon said could you put a brief memo together and she can post it on the Steel City Facebook page and that way 

the residents can call.  She knows they care and she appreciates this.  It’s important that DEP gets called but the 

landfill would like to know about it as they may respond faster than DEP.  Maybe the Township can then send out a 

Constant Contact notice.  It’s not just Steel City, there’s a radius.  Mr. Pannucci said they’ll put some short memo 

together. 
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Mr. Pannucci said North Slope road has not needed repairs.  The swale has not needed repairs.  The abatement 

system continues to operate and discharge to the Bethlehem WWTP.  Intermittent malfunctions of the well pumps 

and controls are repaired and replaced as needed.  AB-1 has been replaced with AB-1R.  AB-1R is currently 

operational and flow meter was replaced on AB-10. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said the leachate collection flow rates continue to be monitored and reported.  Intermittent 

malfunctions of the well pumps and controls are repaired or replaced as needed.  Mr. Brown said Lauressa brought 

up at the TCC meeting LMC-7 primary flows February 19th and the subsequent weeks were higher and then in the 

900 range, is there a reason for it to be that high.  Mr. Pannucci said it didn’t jump out as being significantly higher.  

Mr. Brown said four or five months before February it’s in the 300, 400, 600 range, and then it spiked up.  He 

didn’t know if that was due to the cell construction activity.  Mr. Pannucci said he didn’t think so.   Back in May of 

last year it was in the 800’s, 900’s as in springtime you get more rain.  That’s the only logical explanation would be 

the rainwater and increase in flow in the spring.   

 

Mrs. deLeon said jumping back to the abatement system, it’s an old system, what’s the timeline on that and do you 

know when you are going to discontinue that abatement process.  Mr. Pannucci said right now they don’t have a 

timeline.  They just operate and from his standpoint, they aren’t going to turn it off.  Mrs. deLeon said it has 

improved the groundwater in that area.  Mr. Brown said there is a process the landfill could go through if the 

chemical readings are staying below a certain range.  He’s not sure of all the details.  Mr. Pannucci said they did it 

at one of their other sites, but right now they are just operating like this.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said there was one radioactive load for April (I-131).  This waste stream met level 1 requirements and 

was disposed on site.   Waste operations are currently in SE-1B.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said the odor complaint log is attached.  Mrs. deLeon said she noted on the odor complaint log and 

going by her list of when she called in, there were a couple of people on Saucon Avenue, not only herself.  She 

knows one of the dates isn’t on DEP’s log.  Mr. Pannucci said just call DEP and report it to them.  Amy Faulch 

would be the best person to reach out to.    

 

Mrs. Huhn said at the TCC meeting, we talked about the BRE shutdown.  She asked Mr. Pannucci when that is to 

be dismantled.  Mr. Pannucci they brought this up in other meetings, and they are kind of in a legal battle with them 

at the moment over some contractual issues.  Mrs. Huhn said the question came up if there was an agreement and 

anywhere in an agreement once it was shut down if there was a timeframe that it had to be removed.  Mr. Pannucci 

said it’s all part of the legal aspect.  That’s where it’s at right now with the virus and the court process is a lot 

slower.  Mr. Hijazi said do they have any waste on site at BRE.  Mr. Pannucci said he’s pretty sure they don’t have 

condensate in that tank and they cleaned it out.  Mrs. Huhn said we talked about that before and it was all removed.   

 

Mrs. deLeon said she found another odor complaint that isn’t on the DEP log.  Yesterday there was one on 

Facebook.  She’s not sure what day the DEP went up to.  Mr. Lawson said he’d have to check out the Facebook 

page.   

 

Mr. Carocci said he’d like the meetings held at night like the other meetings are held.  He thinks more public would 

attend, and knows Donna Louder would attend.  Mrs. deLeon said we’ve been meeting at this time since 1988.  Mr. 

Carocci said maybe it’s time for a change.  Mrs. deLeon said we are going to change our meeting schedule.  Mr. 

Carocci said there’s a reason why the Fire Services meeting, Planning, Zoning, and EAC meetings are at night, they 

are better attended by the public.  You’d get better attendance then. He said Donna Louder agrees with him and the 

majority of Council agrees.  If we have to make it a motion at the next meeting, we will.  Mrs. deLeon said all of 

our information is on our website and if anybody has a question, they can send a question into Leslie and we will be 

more than happy to respond.  Mr. Carocci said there will be three votes to have the meeting at night. 
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Mrs. deLeon said she’s not happy about that.  Respectfully a committee should be able to make their own meeting 

dates and times.  She asked the Landfill personnel their thoughts.  Mr. Pannucci said they’ll do whatever they need 

to do.  Mr. Lawson said they can make arrangements.  Mr. Hijazi said it doesn’t matter, he’s used to it at this time 

at 1:00 p.m.  Mr. Lawson said they are flexible.  Mrs. deLeon said she’s flexible too, she’d never tell the ZHB or 

the P/C, or the EAC that they have to as a Council person.  It’s always like a Robert’s Rule thing, you do it when 

it’s convenient for the members.  Having the landfill be there, it’s taking you away from work, and you’re closing 

up the landfill at night.  Mr. Lawson said that’s true, that’s when they are usually finishing up.  Mrs. deLeon said 

this is all for one person.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said he’s finished with the report.  Mr. Brown said we talked about LMC-7 issue and if Lauressa has 

any more questions, he’ll let them know.  It does look like in February and March they can correlate that with rain 

events, but you look back at 2019 and beginning of May to end of May, there were 850, 950 and it’s not unusual, so 

maybe Lauressa can take another look at that.  Mr. Pannucci said looking at the numbers, that’s his guess.   

 

Mrs. deLeon asked if the Fire Company meetings were open to the public.  Mrs. Huhn said no.   

 

Mrs. deLeon said the next meeting is June 18th, time TBD.  Mrs. deLeon said this isn’t a formal committee of the 

Council, it’s an Ad-Hoc committee and it’s governed by the Host Agreement.  Do we do notices in the paper for 

when we meet?  Mrs. Huhn said these aren’t advertised.  Mrs. deLeon said in the past if a resident wanted to attend, 

we never had a problem with that, but we asked out of courtesy to the landfill, if they would mind if this person 

would come.  We met at the landfill, then we had a resident barge in and it was not a nice meeting, then it was scary 

to go to meetings there.   Then we moved it to the Township and it was always at 1:00 p.m.  Mr. Hijazi said maybe 

someone should look at what’s governing this meeting here with the Host Agreement and see the language.  Mrs. 

deLeon said she’s pretty sure it said we must meet once a month.  Mr. Hijazi said maybe read that agreement to see 

if there’s any specific location.  Mrs. Huhn said it says “The Landfill Committee shall consist of two Eastern 

representatives, and two residents from the Township.  The Landfill Committee shall meet monthly or at such other 

intervals as mutually agreed upon by the Landfill Committee members and shall have the discretion to set its own 

meeting schedules and administrative procedures as the Landfill Committee deems necessary.  The Landfill 

Committee shall be authorized and requested to periodically monitor the Landfill operation and provide reports on 

the landfill operation to Eastern”.  That’s what is says about meetings.  Mrs. deLeon said it’s important that we 

meet every month.   She asked when the last time DEP was at their site.  Mr. Pannucci said April 24th.  Mrs. deLeon 

said and before that it was January.  Mr. Lawson said January 9th.  Mrs. deLeon said they aren’t coming as often so 

we need some kind of oversight.  It’s really a shame, and she’s sorry.  Mr. Lawson said from what Leslie read, it’s 

up to the Landfill Committee who sets the time and the place.  Mrs. deLeon said you heard what Tom said, he’ll 

have a Council motion and have three votes. Mrs. Huhn said wouldn’t the Host Agreement have to be revised.  Mr. 

Pannucci said correct.  Mrs. deLeon said nobody is going to want to open up the Host Agreement.  Mr. Hijazi said 

maybe we can try and do it in the evening and see if there is any interest.   Mrs. deLeon said we’ll do it for three 

months and see what happens.  Mr. Pannucci said if it’s going to be at 6 p.m. and a productive meeting where 

residents come in and voice their opinions in a respectful manner, they are okay with that.  But if it turns into a 

screaming match, they are not going to be on board with that.  Mrs. deLeon said it wouldn’t be productive to ask 

Linc to read that section of the Host Agreement, but then do we want to stir that up.  We have other things going on 

right now.   It’s summertime and Leslie has to give up another night for this meeting and she’s at the Township 

many nights.  Mrs. Huhn said maybe the compromise is try a meeting and she thinks we are still going to be in the 

yellow and try the June meeting at 6:00 p.m. and that way we can get the information out there.  Mrs. deLeon said 

the Township will have to do the Constant reminder and maybe somebody can put together an agenda and use that 

as the base for our meetings.  Usually we get the LST Meeting Notes the day before, and we should let our 

residents know three days before.   

 

Mr. Hijazi said are all Township meetings open to the public.  Mrs. deLeon said the majority of the meetings are.  

The Pension Committee is at 11 a.m. and that’s employee pensions.  Mr. Hijazi said not all meetings are open to the 

public.  Can he go into a staff meeting?  Mrs. Huhn said yes and no.  We do have people join us if it’s a project and 
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it’s a developer.  As an example, if we are meeting with John Blair, can anyone come in - no, it’s not really open to 

the public, it’s a staff meeting.   

 

Mr. Hijazi said someone has to look into the Host Agreement for these answers.  Mrs. Huhn said good points, she 

doesn’t know what the intent was when this was created, but having two resident committee members is the 

representation of the residents.  We’ve had the Economic Task Force and it had a dozen residents, but she doesn’t 

think it was open to the public.  Mrs. deLeon said it was, but she was there as a Council member.  Mrs. Huhn said if 

you do open it up, then you are saying you are sitting there as an observer, not as a person providing information or 

thoughts.  Mrs. deLeon said you could get five irate people in the meeting, we don’t have police in the meeting.  

She thinks this needs to be passed on to someone.  In 1988, she was reading people were drinking polluted water 

and she freaked out, then she started the committee and we’ve been working together all these years.  It was not 

open to the public and then when the landfill expanded, we said if residents wanted to come and ask questions, they 

could.    

 

Mr. Hijazi said we are a creature of habit, we like it at this time.  It’s not fair to put the landfill in the middle of this.   

Mr. Brown asked Mrs. Huhn to send that part of the Host Agreement to Mr. Hijazi.  Mrs. deLeon said the 

Township is very good at putting all the landfill information on the website.  It’s all broken up and the Host 

Agreement is on the website also.  She doesn’t know how much more open we can be.  Mr. Lawson said they are 

always open for communication to the residents or anyone at the Township.   

 

The next meeting is on Thursday, June 18, 2020, time to be determined. 

 


























